#### Ian Thomas

Strategic Director for Children and Younger Adults

Beverley Smith

HR Service Partner (CAYA)

Children & Younger Adults Dept

County Hall Matlock

Derbyshire DE4 3AG

Minicom: (01629) 533240 Fax: (01629) 538992

Telephone 01629 580000

Ext

Ask For: Teresa Potter

E-mail teresa.potter @derbyshire.gov.uk

Our ref TPh/ht/TP5227

Your ref

Date 10 May 2016

**Headteachers & Chairs of Governors** 

Dear Colleague

### 2012 Regulations on Teacher Appraisal and Capability- Adoption of New Policies

In June 2012 I provided some initial advice, in relation to preparation for the introduction of these new regulations, to Headteachers and Chairs of Governors. This letter gives further guidance on what schools now need to do and is published to accompany a Teacher Appraisal policy produced by the Local Authority (LA).

It is very important that schools are informed of the context and status of this policy. You will be aware that the LA has been consulting and negotiating with the professional associations/unions representing teachers, through the formal mechanism of Schools' Joint Consultative Committee (SJCC).

Unfortunately, it has not been possible to achieve a collective agreement on a model LA policy to offer schools. However, the associations/unions have been fully consulted and the document produced by the LA was amended to take account of views expressed, while retaining the flexibility for schools intended by the new legislation. The associations/unions have not reached agreement between themselves on a recommended appraisal policy for schools, although some have formulated a shared model policy. It was agreed at SJCC that the unions' documentation and positions on the new appraisal regulations would be drawn to the attention of schools, so that Headteachers and Governing Bodies are able to reach fully informed decisions.

Please find below links to the relevant websites, which you may find helpful:-

http://www.teachers.org.uk/appraisals-capability

http://www.nasuwt.org.uk/PayPensionsandConditions/England/Pay/PerformanceManagement/index.htm

http://www.atl.org.uk/help-and-advice/performance-management/how-pm-works.asp

http://www.naht.org.uk/welcome/advice/advice-home/model-policies/

#### http://www.ascl.org.uk/

The policy issued by the LA is a sample, not an agreed model policy. It takes account of the policy offered to schools by the DfE and includes additional material which the LA thinks is necessary to enable the smooth and effective operation of the appraisal process. It draws on our experience of successful operation of the 2006 performance management policy. In my previous letter I detailed our belief that the regulations and DfE model policy are silent in a number of areas where a lack of clarification could hinder the application of the appraisal procedure.

To summarise, Governing Bodies need to adopt a new/revised policy for teachers' appraisal as soon as possible in the Autumn Term 2012. The new regulations apply to all appraisal cycles that commence after 1<sup>st</sup> September 2012. I regret that the LA cannot, on this occasion, provide a fully agreed model policy for straightforward adoption by schools. However, this position does reflect the government's view that schools should have the freedom to adopt policies which meet the regulations but are tailored to their particular situations.

#### Therefore the school may:-

- a) adopt the DfE model policy (a small amount of adaptation is necessary where choices are indicated in the document),
- b) adopt the sample offered by the LA, which builds on the above and seeks to capture the strengths of the previous policy, developed by the Rewards and Incentives Group in 2006. (Some decisions still need to be made, as flexibility is provided - best practice guidance included in italics),
- c) utilise a model provided by one, or a group of, the professional associations,
- d) use all available advice and write a tailor-made policy for the school, making sure the requirements of the regulations are incorporated, OR:-
- e) schools who have reviewed and evaluated their current policy for performance management and found it has a positive impact on performance, outcomes for pupils and teacher development may choose to, largely, to retain their policy with the **important** addition of:-
  - (i) the requirement for teachers' performance to be assessed against the Teachers' Standards 2012,
  - (ii) the requirement to first address issues of concern about underperformance through the appraisal process.

#### Teachers' Standards

Teachers need to be informed of the standards against which they will be assessed, during their objective setting meeting this autumn, so that the first assessment against the standards can be included in their performance review of Autumn 2013. The standards will need to inform their objectives, particularly where development of the quality of teaching is required. All teachers must be assessed against the Teachers' Standards (except those holding QTLS) including Headteachers, other members of the Leadership Group, Post-threshold, Excellent Teachers and Advanced Skills Teachers. Schools may also wish to assess teachers against higher standards relevant to their career progression. (Headteachers must decide whether to assess teachers holding QTLS against the Teachers' Standards or those provided by the Learning & Skills Improvement Service)

Academies do not have to assess their teachers' performance against Part One of the Teachers' Standards during their annual appraisal but they will have to assess any NQTs against the Standards at the conclusion of their induction. Also from September 2012 Ofsted will consider the extent to which the Standards are being met when assessing the quality of teaching in schools, including Academies.

This autumn, teachers' performance reviews will be conducted in line with the previous regulations and in relation to the objectives set in Autumn 2011. The objective setting part of the meeting must include informing the teacher of the standards against which they will be assessed at the end of cycle review in 2013.

#### Performance Concerns within Appraisal

The previous performance management policy (2006) did provide for concerns to be addressed in the section detailing the use of formal Revision Meetings. However it is advised, if the governing body plans to largely retain their previous policy, that this section is clarified to detail the response to any concerns about performance - in terms of the actions taken, warning of consequences, records to be kept and timescales. The relevant section of the 2012 LA sample policy provides the recommended content. This is likely to be an area where appraisers need professional development in order to carry out their role.

### Transfer to the Formal Competence Procedure (Capability)

Consultation with the professional associations/unions has not yet commenced on the LA's draft of a revised Formal Competence Procedure. This will take place in Autumn 2012.

Therefore, although the statutory guidance relating to teacher capability has changed, schools must continue to operate their adopted policy. The LA will progress the issuing of the revised policy as soon as possible. Given the national stance of several unions, agreement with all relevant bodies may be very difficult to achieve. In the meantime, schools may either continue to utilise their current policy or adopt a new one, probably based on Part B of the DfE model Teacher Appraisal and Capability Policy. You may remember, in my previous letter, I indicated that combining the procedure for responding to under-performance in the same document as Teacher Appraisal was not recommended by the LA and that we would produce two separate, but linked, documents.

#### Consultation

It is important that schools remember the duty to consult with their staff. Headteachers may wish to familiarise themselves with the contents of professional associations' websites to make an assessment of their likely response to the introduction of policies reflecting the new legislation. It appears as if ballots on collective disputes may be initiated in some circumstances, in relation to both the implementation of the new appraisal regulations and revised competence (capability) procedures.

In relation to Appraisal if schools pursue an option, alternative to adoption of the LA sample policy (as detailed in a, c, d or e above), they are recommended to send a copy of the proposed

policy to the relevant unions for their consultation response, as well as consulting directly with their own staff.

If adopting the sample policy offered by the LA, formal consultation with the unions has been undertaken, but schools should still consult with their staff, once the relevant options (currently shown in italics) have been determined by the school.

Also, if the school decides to adopt a new policy for dealing with teacher underperformance, ahead of the completion of the LA's formal consultation process, it is recommended that copies of the proposed policy are sent to the county secretaries of the relevant unions, for consultation. The advice of the LA is to wait for the outcome of the LA consultation, as individual schools may find this problematic, probably depending on the membership of their staff. It may be that professional associations/unions have already advised school representatives to consult with their county secretaries concerning these new policies.

#### Implementation

Training for Appraisers has been included in the Course and Conference Programme for Autumn Term 2012 and sessions are offered at:-

Lee Wood Hall, Buxton - 20 September Ringwood Hotel, Chesterfield - 27 September Morley Hayes Conference Centre - 2 October

Meanwhile, if you have any queries please contact CAYA HR Advice and Guidance service on 01629 538513

Yours sincerely

TERROR Potter

**Teresa Potter** 

Senior HR Consultant

Children and Younger Adults Department



# **TEACHER APPRAISAL**

# **Brockley Primary School**

February 2015

# Contents

| 1. | Purpose   | 2  |
|----|---|----|
| 2. | Application of the Policy                         | 2  |
| 3. | Appraisal   | 4  |
|    | Appraisal Period                                  |    |
|    | Appointment of Appraisers                         | 4  |
|    | Setting Objectives                                | 5  |
|    | Observation                                       | 6  |
|    | Development and Support                           | 7  |
|    | Feedback & In-Year Monitoring                     | 8  |
|    | Annual Assessment                                 | 8  |
|    | Pay progression                                   | 9  |
|    | Representation and Appeals                        | 9  |
| 4. | Teachers Experiencing Difficulties                | 9  |
|    | Transition to Competence Procedure                | 10 |
| 5. | Monitoring & Evaluation of the Policy and Process | 11 |
| 6. | General principles underlying the policy          | 12 |

# **Policy for Appraising Teacher Performance**

The Governing Body of Brockley Primary School adopted this policy in September 2013.

It will be reviewed in 2 years.

(The Governing Body is required to adopt and make available to teachers employed at the school a document which sets out the appraisal process for such teachers.)

# 1. Purpose

This policy sets out the framework for a clear and consistent assessment of the overall performance of teachers, including the head teacher, and for supporting their development within the context of the school's plan for improving educational provision, performance and the standards expected of teachers. The school is committed to providing high quality professional development that supports pupils in achieving their potential. The policy is intended to reflect the principles of fairness, equity and confidentiality.

# 2. Application of the Policy

The policy applies to the head teacher and to all teachers employed by the school, except those on contracts of less than one term, those undergoing an induction period, in accordance with the induction arrangements for school teachers (ie Newly Qualified Teachers), and those subject to the Formal Competence Procedure. (Wherever school terms are cited in this policy, this refers to the standard 3 term school year)

Appraisal in this school will be a supportive and developmental process designed to ensure that all teachers have the skills and support they need to carry out their role effectively. It will contribute to ensuring that teachers are able to continue to improve their professional practice and to develop as teachers.

This policy is complemented by the School's Pay Policy which details arrangements relating to the determination of teachers' pay, in accordance with the School Teachers' Pay and Conditions Document (STPCD). The pay policy contains the procedure for appeals against pay decisions.

The appraisal procedure will address any concerns that are raised about a teacher's performance. If the concerns cannot be resolved through this process there will be consideration of whether to commence the formal competence procedure. This Appraisal Policy dovetails with the School's procedure for dealing with situations where a teacher's level of competence falls below expectations, as detailed in the adopted Formal Competence Procedure.

# 3. Appraisal

# **The Appraisal Period**

The appraisal period will run for twelve months from October to October.

Teachers who are employed on a fixed term contract of less than one year will have their performance managed in accordance with the principles underpinning this policy. **The length of the period will be determined by the duration of their contract.** 

Where a teacher begins employment with the school the Governing Body may determine that the initial appraisal period in respect of that teacher is shorter or longer than 12 months. Where a teacher starts their employment at the school part-way through a cycle, the head teacher, or in the case where the teacher is the head teacher, the Governing Body shall determine the length of the first appraisal cycle, with a view to bringing the cycle into line with that for other teachers at the school as soon as possible.

# **Appointing Appraisers**

#### Head Teacher

The head teacher will be appraised by the Governing Body, supported by a suitably skilled and/or experienced external adviser who has been appointed by the Governing Body for that purpose.

In this school the task of appraising the head teacher, including the setting of objectives, will be delegated to a sub-group consisting of three members of the Governing Body. Should one member of the sub-group be unable to attend the appraisal meeting, it may proceed with two Governors. If the Headteacher is of the opinion that one of the sub-group is unsuitable to act as his/her appraiser, he/she may write to the Chair of Governors to request that they be replaced, giving reasons. The chair will reply in writing with their decision. (Schools purchasing the HR Advice and Guidance Service from DCC should seek their support in considering the request.)

#### Teachers

The head teacher will decide who will appraise other teachers. Where teachers have a concern about their nominated appraiser, they may write to the Headteacher, giving reasons. Where legitimate concerns are raised these will be carefully considered by the Headteacher and an alternative appraiser may be offered, if possible. It is anticipated that appraisers will be those who hold some management role in relation to the teacher, unless the Headteacher has reason to nominate another appropriate appraiser. The nominated appraiser will hold an appropriate position in the staffing structure and have the necessary, knowledge, skills and experience to undertake the role. If, for any reason, the nominated appraiser is unable to conduct the role, an appropriately experienced alternative colleague will be appointed.

Where there are concerns about a teacher's performance, and the Headteacher is not the appraiser, the Headteacher may consider undertaking the role or appoint an alternative senior member of staff, or perform the duties of appraiser themselves.

# **Setting Objectives**

The head teacher's objectives will be set by the Governing Body sub-group after consultation with the external adviser and the Headteacher. Should agreement not be reached between the Headteacher and governors, the sub-group of governors may determine the objectives. In line with the section on representation and appeals, if the Headteacher believes the objectives are not suitable he/she should raise the matter with the Chair of Governors in writing, in the first instance.

Objectives for each teacher will be set before, or as soon as practicable after, the start of each appraisal period. The objectives set for each teacher, will be Specific, Measurable, Achievable, Realistic and Time-bound and will be appropriate to the teacher's role and level of experience. In setting the objectives, appraisers will have regard to the context of the teacher and the demands of the objectives, consistent with the school's approach to promoting staff wellbeing.

The appraiser and appraisee will seek to agree the objectives. Objectives may be revised if circumstances change. The Headteacher will moderate the appraisal process to ensure objectives are consistent between teachers with similar experience and levels of responsibility. If agreement cannot be reached between the appraiser and appraisee, the appraiser will determine the objectives but the final decision rests with the Headteacher, through the moderation process.

The measures of success for meeting the objectives should be made clear to the teacher and recorded. Teachers and their appraisers may identify expected sources of evidence for achievement of objectives and fulfilment of relevant standards but this will not preclude the addition of other sources of relevant information that may become available.

The objectives set for each teacher will, if achieved, contribute to improving the education of pupils at the school and the implementation of any plan of the Governing Body designed to improve educational provision and performance. This will be ensured by the headteacher (or for the headteacher's objectives, by the sub-group with the external adviser's help) quality assuring all objectives against the school improvement plan. The teacher's professional aspirations will be taken into account when setting objectives.

There is no defined number of objectives to be set for each teacher. It is recognised that some objectives incorporate greater scope and breadth than others. It is expected that objectives will reflect the range of each teacher's role, responsibilities and working time. (Schools may wish to define a 'normal' number of objectives, recognising that a smaller number of challenging objectives, addressing core professional practice, may be preferable to a larger number which may lead to a loss of focus).

Appraisers will consider whether reasonable adjustments to the objectives are appropriate, in the light of an individual's circumstances, for instance where the teacher has a disability or has experienced long term absence.

Before, or as soon as practicable after, the start of each appraisal period, each teacher/headteacher will be informed of the standards against which that teacher's

performance in that appraisal period will be assessed. All teachers, including headteachers who teach, must be assessed against the set of standards contained in the document called "Teachers' Standards" which came into effect from September 2012 and, where relevant, against other sets of standards published by the Secretary of State that are relevant to them. Therefore relevant teachers' performance will be considered against the Post Threshold Standards, Standards for Advanced Skills Teachers, Excellent Teachers and National Standards for Head Teachers. For QTLS holders, that may include the overarching professional standards for the lifelong learning sector, held by the Learning and Skills Improvement Service. (Headteachers will need to inform teachers holding QTLS whether they will be assessed against the Teachers' Standards or those provided by the Learning and Skills Improvement Service)

#### Observation

This school believes that observation of classroom practice and other responsibilities is important both as a way of assessing teachers' performance, in order to identify any particular strengths and areas for development they may have, and of gaining useful information which can inform school improvement more generally. All observation will be carried out in a supportive fashion, in an atmosphere of constructive engagement, collaboration and cooperation.

In this school teachers' performance will be regularly observed but the amount and type of classroom observation will depend on the individual circumstances of the teacher and the overall needs of the school. Classroom observation will be carried out by those with QTS. (or QTLS where appropriate)

In general, observations will be multi-purpose and provide information regarding the teacher's strengths, achievement of objectives and standards, development needs as well as contributing to the school's quality assurance processes. The school will seek to minimise the total number of occasions on which teachers are observed by using the findings of each observation for other management requirements (like subject reviews) where possible. All foreseeable formal observations, to take place within the cycle, will be identified at the outset, so that unnecessary duplication can be avoided. Observations will not be arranged as a matter of routine but will have clear purpose, in relation to the teacher's development needs and/or the school's quality assurance programme.

In addition to formal observation, head teachers or other leaders with responsibility for teaching standards may "drop in" in order to evaluate the standards of teaching and to check that high standards of professional performance are established and maintained. The length and frequency of "drop in" observations will vary depending on specific circumstances but will not replicate the length of formal observations. Records of 'drop ins' will only be referenced in the appraisal process where a significant concern arises, which has also been identified in other evidence, such that the appraiser calls a formal meeting to address concerns regarding potential underperformance.

Teachers (including the head teacher) who have responsibilities outside the classroom should also expect to have their performance of those responsibilities observed and assessed.

It is recognised that there a variety of other sources of evidence to indicate the quality and impact of teaching in individual classes, key stages, teams, subjects and departments. The school aims to utilise a range of data, which is carefully evaluated, to identify progress,

attainment and areas for improvement. Classroom observation is particularly important in identifying the specific strengths and areas for development of individual teachers. The school is committed to providing accurate feedback in order for teachers to benefit from support that is tailored to their professional development needs. The planned and focused sharing of staff's strengths, to enhance the skills of colleagues, is believed to be one of the most powerful strategies for continuing professional development, promoting a culture of collaborative reflective practice.

Feedback will be provided, referenced against the Teachers' Standards (and other standards relevant to the individual) and appropriate development activities identified. Observations may also be graded using Ofsted criteria, in order for the school leadership to undertake necessary preparation for Inspection.

### **Development and Support**

Appraisal is a supportive process which will be used to inform continuing professional development (CPD). The school wishes to encourage a culture in which all teachers take responsibility for improving their teaching through appropriate professional development. Opportunities for professional development will be linked to school improvement priorities and to the ongoing development needs and priorities of individual teachers. Teachers will be expected to evaluate the impact of their CPD and share their learning with colleagues, where appropriate, in line with the school's approach to CPD. Self- evaluation of performance against the Teachers' Standards and their own objectives will be facilitated.

The school's CPD programme will be informed by the training and development needs identified as part of the appraisal process. The Governing Body will take account of the resources needed for the operation of the appraisal process, in setting the school budget annually.

Where there are competing demands on the school budget with regard to the provision of CPD, a decision on the relative priority will be informed by the extent to which:

- a) The training/support will help the school achieve its priorities
- b) The identified CPD is essential for the appraisee to meet their objectives.

Account will be taken an the annual review of performance of whether the support/development recorded in the planning statement has been delivered.

# Feedback and In-Year Monitoring

The appraiser and teacher will confirm to each other when any piece of evidence to be cited for appraisal purposes is identified.

Teachers will receive constructive feedback on their performance throughout the year and as soon as practicable after observation has taken place, or other evidence has come to light. Feedback will highlight particular areas of strength as well as any areas that need attention.

Interim meetings (3 times a year) will be scheduled at the commencement of the cycle where progress towards the objectives will be reviewed, consideration given to any necessary adjustments and the provision/impact of development activities evaluated. If the achievement of objectives is not on track or other significant issues, in relation to meeting the Teachers' Standards are identified, plans will be adjusted to address the situation.

Refer to section on 'teachers experiencing difficulties' for the process of dealing with concerns about potential underperformance.

#### **Annual Assessment**

Each teacher's (& headteacher's) performance will be formally assessed in respect of each appraisal period. In assessing the performance of the head teacher, the Governing Body must consult the external adviser.

This assessment is the end point to the annual appraisal process, but performance and development priorities will be reviewed and addressed on a regular basis throughout the year in interim meetings which will take place, usually once a term. There should be no surprises concerning the overall assessment of a teacher's performance at the annual review meeting. **The Governing Body or headteacher must,** 

- a) assess the teacher's performance of their role and responsibilities during the appraisal period against,
  - the standards applicable to that teacher
  - the teacher's objectives;
- b) assess the teacher's professional development needs and identify any action that should be taken to address them; and
- c) where relevant, include a recommendation relating to the teacher's pay.

The teacher will receive as soon as practicable, following the end of each appraisal period – and have the opportunity to comment in writing on - a written appraisal report. In this school, teachers will receive their written appraisal reports by 31 October (31 December for the head teacher). The appraisal report will include:

- details of the teacher's objectives for the appraisal period in question;
- an assessment of the teacher's performance of their role and responsibilities against their objectives and the relevant standards;
- an assessment of the teacher's training and development needs and identification of any action that should be taken to address them;
- a recommendation on pay where that is relevant (NB pay recommendations need to be made by 31 December for head teachers and by 31 October for other teachers);
- a space for the teacher's own comments
- (the school to add anything else their appraisal report will include)

The assessment of performance and of training and development needs will inform the planning process for the following appraisal period. It is expected that the discussion will include the utilisation and impact of training and development undertaken and any contribution the teacher has made to the development of a colleague(s). Appraisers may include reference to any significant impact in the appraisal report.

### **Pay Progression**

Where a teacher is eligible, a recommendation on pay progression will be made by the appraiser based on the assessment of their performance against the agreed objectives and their responsibilities, the Teachers' Standards and any other relevant standards. The decision of the relevant body will be made in accordance with the statutory criteria and guidance set out in the STPCD, where applicable.

### **Representation and Appeals**

Any recommendation on pay will be referred by the head teacher to the Pay Committee (or other committee designated in the school's decisions concerning delegation of powers) of the Governing Body. The procedure for a teacher to make representations concerning a pay decision, or to appeal, is contained in the school's Pay Policy.

If a teacher wishes to request changes, or raise concerns, about any other aspect of the appraisal process and documentation they should write to the headteacher setting out their grounds within 10 days of receiving the statement of objectives and appraisal review statement. The headteacher will, if necessary, meet with the teacher and then determine whether any action should be taken or changes made. If the headteacher is the appraiser of the teacher, the letter should be submitted to the Chair of Governors, if the teacher is unable to resolve the matter informally with the headteacher. Likewise a headteacher would write to the Chair with any concerns. The Chair of Governors may be advised by the school's Human Resources provider, when meeting with the teacher, if necessary, and reaching a decision on the representations. If the teacher (or Headteacher, if they have made representations concerning their Appraisal statement) remains unhappy they may appeal to a governors' committee, convened for the purpose. The appeal will follow the same process as detailed in the pay policy for pay appeals

# 4. Teachers Experiencing Difficulties

When responding to a teacher who is experiencing difficulties in meeting the requirements of their role and/or the Teachers' Standards (or other relevant standards), action will be taken to provide support and guidance, through the appraisal process, to enable their performance to improve and meet expectations.

If an appraiser identifies through the appraisal process, or through other sources of information (eg complaints), that a teacher is experiencing difficulties such that, if not rectified, there will be detriment to the educational provision delivered to pupils and/or the formal competence procedure may be implemented, the appraiser will inform the Headteacher, who will decide whether to appoint a new appraiser.

Where there are concerns about any aspects of the teacher's performance the appraiser will meet the teacher formally to:

- give clear feedback to the teacher about the nature and seriousness of the concerns;
- give the teacher the opportunity to comment and discuss the concerns;
- make mutually suitable arrangements, or give 5 working days' notice, to meet the teacher to

- discuss targets for improvement and any support (eg coaching, mentoring, structured observations), that will be provided to help address those specific concerns;
- in consultation with the teacher at the above meeting, establish an action plan with clear expectations, success criteria and support to be provided;
- make clear in the plan how, and by when, the appraiser will review progress. It may be
  decided to revise objectives, and it will be necessary to define sufficient time for the
  necessary improvement (the amount of time will reflect the nature of the improvement
  required and the seriousness of the concerns);
- explain the implications and process if no or insufficient improvement is made.

The teacher's progress will continue to be monitored as part of the appraisal process and as detailed in the plan. The provision of the support will also be monitored. During this period the teacher will be given feedback on progress and arrangements will be made to adjust the programme if there is good reason to do so. The period identified for the teacher's performance to improve and meet the standards needs to be reasonable and will depend on the circumstances.

When progress is reviewed at the conclusion of the period identified, if the appraiser is satisfied that the teacher has made, or is making, sufficient improvement, the appraisal process will continue as normal, with any remaining issues continuing to be addressed through that process. The teacher should be informed at the formal review meeting that no longer is there consideration of invoking the formal competence procedure.

### **Transition to Competence Procedure**

If the appraiser is not satisfied with progress, the teacher will be notified in writing that a meeting to determine whether the formal competence procedure needs to be applied. They will be informed that if this decision is taken then the appraisal system will no longer apply and that their performance will be managed under the competence procedure. The appraiser will consult with the head teacher when contemplating this action (or designated alternative senior staff member).

Refer to Formal Competence Procedure for further details of conducting the formal meeting to consider application of the procedure. The teacher will receive at least 5 working days' notice of the meeting and may be assisted by a trade union representative or work colleague. The headteacher will consider whether to appoint another appropriate appraiser, in the circumstances, or perform the role themselves.

# 5. Monitoring and Evaluation of the Process & Policy

The Appeal process will be treated with confidentially. However, the desire for confidentially does not override the need for Quality Assurance of the operation and effectiveness of the appraisal system. The head teacher may review all teachers' objectives and appraisal records in order to check consistency of approach and expectation between different appraisers and to ensure that they comply with the policy. The Headteacher also needs to be aware of any pay recommendations that they have made in order to refer these to the pay committee. In addition, only the teacher's line manager(s) will be provided with access to the objectives and appraisal report, where it is necessary to enable the line manger to discharge their duties. The teacher will be informed when their appraisal report has been shared with a senior colleague.

The head teacher will make arrangements for the details of training and development needs to be communicated to anyone with responsibility in the school for the delivery of continuous professional development.

The Governing Body will monitor and evaluate the policy.

The Headteacher will provide the Governing Body with a written report on the operation of the school's appraisal policy annually. The report will not identify any individual by name. The report will include an assessment of any potential impact of the policy on employees with regard to the following characteristics:

- Race
- Sex
- Sexual Orientation
- Disability
- Religion & Beliefs
- Age
- Part-time Status
- Maternity and Pregnancy

The Headteacher will report on whether there have been any appeals or representations on an individual or collective basis on the grounds of alleged discrimination.

The report will include an assessment of the impact of appraisal on school improvement and details of the range of professional development delivered through the process. The Headteacher will make the Governing Body aware of any significant incidence of teachers not being provided with CPD, which was identified as necessary to the delivery of their objectives.

## 6. General Principles Underlying This policy

### Confidentiality

The appraisal and formal competence processes will be treated with confidentiality. However, the desire for confidentiality does not override the need for the head teacher and governing body to quality assure the operation and effectiveness of the appraisal system.

### **Consistency of Treatment and Fairness**

The Governing Body is committed to ensuring consistency of treatment and fairness and will abide by all relevant equality legislation.

#### **Definitions**

Unless indicated otherwise, all references to "teacher" include the head teacher.

### **Delegation**

Normal rules apply in respect of the delegation of functions by governing bodies, head teachers and local authorities.

#### Retention

The governing body and head teacher will ensure that all written appraisal records are retained in a secure place for six years and then destroyed.